



The Monthly N

Springs Presbyterian Church, October 2008

From Pastor Bill's "Powerbook"



We're back to normal with the SONSHINE! And I am confident you will enjoy and appreciate this edition for October 2008. And, with October, we are back to normal in many other ways: worship, the 5:50 Gathering, Session and Deacon meetings and ministry, men's and women's Bible studies, mission outreach to things such as the Well in the Desert, Presbyterian Disaster Assistance, the Christmas Joy offering and so much more. Welcome to the ministry and mission of Palm Springs Presbyterian Church ~ PC (USA)!

At a special Session meeting in August, I appointed Elder Jackie Morgan to chair a special fact-finding and coordinating committee to look at all the ramifications and options we have as we decide whether to stay in this lovely and hospitable Seventh Day Adventist Church or seek property of our own. Input to Jackie will be deeply appreciated and happily received.

Summer has been pretty good to us although, as I eyeball Sunday worship attendance, which seems to be down a bit (as other churches are also experiencing), we have lots to do yet. Granted, many of our members are away during this summer; we have several members who have taken extensive trips to see family; and we sadly have had more than our share of deaths, and these dear ones are deeply missed. Nevertheless, our expenses have been paid; it is always good to see visitors and the way you all warmly greet them; and to hear the wonderful music our guest soloists have shared with us—with many thanks to Geri Bintliff for arranging for them to be here. But, the question remains:

What does God want us to do here in Palm Springs and the Coachella Valley?

You see I am convinced God has called us here in Palm Springs to proclaim the Good News and to be in Mission to our community and the world. The question is: how are we going to accomplish all that God has in mind for us?

One way in which we are working on the answer is that the Rev. Dr. Ken McCullen, our Parish Associate for Evangelism, Elder Allen Perrier, some others, and I are meeting and planning ways in which you and I can effectively and efficiently reach out to others in the name of Jesus. If you have thought on this please speak to Ken or to Allen.

During October and November, I will be leading us in a sermon series based on the Apostles' Creed I call, "The Apostles" Creed 4 the 21st Century." This will be an opportunity for us to look at and grow in our understanding of what we believe and why, as based on one of the earliest creeds of the church dating roughly to the late 2nd century. More details follow below.

And, of course, the "5:59 Gathering" has begun in full force for this winter—you will see more below.

As a reminder: Joyce and I will be away October 14th to the 24th, so we can fly back to Richmond, Virginia. I am helping to officiate at the wedding of the daughter of my closest and dearest friend with whom I grew up in Toluca Lake/North Hollywood from the 3rd grade on; we are like brothers to each other. Patty will be receiving her Ph.D and her Mrs., at the same time!! Patty is marrying a young man who is a Lt. Commander in the U.S. Navy. Her father is an ordained Presbyterian Pastor, a retired University Professor of Adult Education, and a retired Commander and chaplain in the U.S. Navy.

And, before you know it, Advent and Christmas will be here with all the wonderful celebrations and reminders of God's great love for us in the Incarnation!!

REMEMBER: Next Deadline for November 2008 Sonshine is October 23rd.

Thank you all and God bless you and your loved ones in 2008.

Yours, in Christ's Service,

Pastor Bill

William N. Johnson
Interim Pastor

Worship Schedule and Sermons for October 2008

In September, Pastor Bill began a brief 5 part series on Paul's Letter to the Philippians he calls, "On Being One in Christ." Then, beginning October 24th and into November, he will lead us on a journey through the "Apostles' Creed 4 the 21st Century." So, watch, pray, come, and bring a guest; learn about the foundations of our faith.

Oh, yes, if you noticed, Pastor Bill not only has his sermon outline in our Order of Worship but room for you to take **notes...** yes, **NOTES** to think about during the week! Sometimes he even puts in questions with _____ for you to fill in! Can you believe it?

A little background: the earliest church's creed was "Jesus is Lord," (and that is still basic to

A little background: the earliest church's creed was "Jesus is Lord," (and that is still basic to Christians) but the Biblical background to that affirmation was not clearly understood then, or is it today. There were those, aka Marcion, in the first and second century, who put different spins on this affirmation, so about 180 a.d, the Roman Christians developed an early form of what we now call "the Apostles' Creed." When a person was becoming a "member" of the early church, prior to their being baptized, they were asked what they believe and they responded with this early version of the Apostles' Creed and then, in the 4th and 5th centuries the Apostles' Creed came to be written much as we know it today. Following is a list of sermons:

- SEPT. 28 -"Do you have the Same Mind That Was in Christ?"`~ Philippians Series #3
 Psalm 78:1-4; Matthew 21:23-32; Philippians 2:1-13
 Summer Salad Potluck for all!!
- OCT. 05 -"Where's Your Confidence?" ~ Philippians Series #4
 Psalm 19; Matthew 21:33-46; Philippians 3:4b-14
 World Communion Sunday
- OCT. 12 -"Rejoicing Comes From Joyful Living" ~ Philippians Series #5
 Psalm 106:1-6; Matthew 22:1-14; Philippians 4:1-9
- OCT. 19 The Rev. Dr. Ken McCullen
- OCT 26 "What in the World do You Really Believe?" ~ Apostles' Creed Series #1
 Psalm 90:1-6; Genesis 1:1-5, 2:4-9; John 1:1-9
 Potluck Luncheon-All is Welcome

NOV. 02 - "Who is This Jesus?" ~ Apostles' Creed Series #2 Celebrating the Lord's Supper Psalms 107:1-9; Matthew 23:1-12; John 1:10-18

A Time to Take Stock:

What is Your Prayer for PSPC? How willing are you to Help Make That Happen? God Has and is Blessing Us; Will you and I Bring God's Love and Grace to Our Community and World? In What Ways Will God Honor Our **Efforts and Will We Grow?**

EVERYONE CAN SERVE

Look for opportunities to serve; don't wait to be asked! Remember: You can serve without being a part of an "official" ministry. We all can:

- Extend the word of welcome, whether or not we are official greeters;
- Be listening, caring friends, whether or not we are official lay counselors;
- Be ready to give reason for the hope that is in us, whether or not we are on the evangelism team:
- Be enthusiastic participants and ready to give a hand, whether or not we are on the planning or cleanup committees.



THE PROTESTANT REFORMATION

Protestants recall the Reformation on October 31. On that day in 1517, Martin Luther posted his 95 Theses on a church door in Wittenberg, Germany.

Ultimately, the following five statements of belief became central to Protestant Christians.

- 1. Scripture alone is the final authority of Christian doctrine.
- 2. Christ alone is Lord and Savior.
- 3. God's freely given grace is central to salvation.
- 4. Sinners are justified by faith in Christ alone.
- 5. God alone is worthy of all the glory

CHURCH OFFICE SUMMER HOURS

PSPC Office hours M-W 8:00 a.m. -11:00 a.m. Tues. - Thurs 11:30 a.m. - 2:30 p.m. **Closed on Friday**

NEW EP ELECTED TO RIVERSIDE PRESBYTERY

The Rev. Dr. Anita Hendrix

On Sunday, August 24th, the Presbytery of Riverside, meeting for a special session, at Calvary Church, Riverside, elected *the Rev. Dr. Anita Hendrix* as our Executive Presbyter. Anita is currently pastor of a multicultural church in Baltimore, MD where she has been for the last 16 years. Dr. Anita Hendrix was ordained as a Minister of Word and Sacrament in the PC(USA) in 1978.

Anita begins her ministry in our Presbytery on October 15th and we will try to arrange to have her preach or visit here *asap*. But, no promises, since she will be *busy*, *busy*, *busy*!

Anita has two grown children (ages 18 & 22) and she enjoys the outdoors, reading. traveling, music, swimming, skiing, etc. She is a graduate of the University of Maryland, Princeton Theological Seminary, and McCormick Theological Seminary from which she has her doctorate. She has served as the Vice Moderator, Moderator and Chair of the Presbytery Council in Baltimore and has served on numerous Presbytery, Synod, and General Assembly committees. She has served churches in Delaware, Wisconsin, and Maryland. In Pastor Bill's opinion and observations, Anita is "a pastor to pastors; a leader of leaders; a person who gets the job done winning hearts and minds while listening to, and understanding, all concerns."

Our Pastor, Bill Johnson, served on the Executive Presbyter Search Committee along with the Rev. Brad Copeland, The Rev. Dr. Mickie Choi, The Rev. Sam Roberts, and Elders Bob Barrett, Susan Skoglund (chairperson), and Anne Smith, and is happy to announce that the committee was unanimous in nominating her to the Presbytery of Riverside.



The All-Church Nominating Committee, chaired by Elder Cal Custer, is beginning the work of getting suggestions for the office of Elder and Deacon for the next three years (in

most cases). If you have someone you would like to suggest, after getting that person's ok, please pass on their name to Cal. There will be suggestion sheets in the order of Worship on Sundays. Cal and the committee needs to know who you are suggesting, why, what are their qualifications and the commitment to Christ and to this church.

This is a most important privilege and responsibility we have as Presbyterians as we look forward to following where God wants us to go.

Specifically needed are women and men who are willing and able to work and to pray to help our church move ahead and to serve the needs of our congregation and community



2008 BUDGET AND GIVING

Now that summer is past, and people are returning to our beautiful valley and weather, and to our church, we must remember that A/C and water, paper and all the rest continue. The cost of maintaining the life, ministry and programs of PSPC continues throughout this fall and winter. Please keep your pledges up to date. Now that some of you are beginning to return, please remember your pledge to God's work here in Palm Springs. But, please do not forget PSPC. Extra gifts are always welcome! Did you hear about the bequest from Lester Spurgeon?? Read below!

DID YOU HEAR?

Thanks to the generosity of Lester Spurgeon, a winter resident of some time ago, we have received a bequest of \$150,000.00 to be used as Session deems fit. What a wonderful gift and surprise!! Thank you, Lester Spurgeon, for you thoughtfulness, wisdom, and dedication to Christ's Church in leaving this gift to us.

How many of us have done something similar in our will or trusts? It is never too late to do so, and as did Mr. Spurgeon, you can make it open-ended or specify how you want it used.





Session Meeting

SESSION NOTES HIGHLIGHTS

Session met briefly on Sunday, August 24th opening with prayer by the moderator. Session met for the purpose of receiving a new member, Frances Gotenstein, who transferred here by Certificate of Transfer from the Santa Monica Presbyterian Church. Elders present introduced themselves and Francis told a bit about her life. Francis has served as a trustee at the Santa Monica Church. She was received by unanimous vote and warmly welcomed and then, during worship on Sunday, August 31st, our congregation welcomed Francis.

A month ago, we were privileged to have Francis' daughter, Suzanne Swartz, as our Liturgist. Suzanne is in her Clinical Pastoral Education (CPE) at UCLA as she prepares for ordination as a Minister of Word and Sacrament in the PC (USA).

Moderator Bill also appointed Elder Jackie Morgan as chair and Coordinator of a committee exploring all ramifications and options of obtaining our own property.

Session adjourned with prayer by the Rev. Ken McCullen, Parish Associate.

Session met at 9:30 a.m. on September 17th for it's regular meeting. Session opened with devotions and prayer by Pastor Bill with special prayers for Hope Curtiss (auto accident in July), Luella Hoover (cancer), and Carie Webb (improving with her thyroid). Present were: Clerk, Jim DeHart, Jackie Morgan, Geri Bintliff, Allen Perrier, David DeVries, Harry Henderson, and Harvey Stephens. Excused were Cal Custer and Bob Wulf. Also present, were the Rev. Dr. Ken McCullen, Parish Associate for Evangelism, and Elder Leon Bennett, representing the Committee on Ministry of the Presbytery.

Session received updates from the Pastor Nominating Committee and a recommendation on the Welcome Back Bar-B-Q for Nov. 9th ... a great time to bring a friend to church. A very comprehensive discussion was held re: possible property purchases and a committee of Elders Allen Perrier, Harvey Stephens, Harry Henderson, Jim Depart and Jackie Morgan was appointed with directions to report back to a special session meeting on Wednesday, Oct. 1, 2008 with their findings.

Of special interest was the Evangelism and Outreach Committee report by Elder Allen Perrier about the "Connect/Re-Connect" outreach with the approval of up to \$700.00 to be used for publicity. Session approved Elder Perrier asking members and friends of PSPC for financial assistance in the publicity.

Session regretfully accepted Luella Hoover's resignation from the Board of Deacons because of her illness.

Session approved "borrowing" (if necessary) from the interest of our investments to pay September bills.

All committees reported and all reports were approved. Session voted to hold a special meeting on Wednesday October 1, 2008. The nest regular meeting of Session will be on Wednesday, Oct. 15, 2008.

Parish Associate for Evangelism, Ken McCullen dismissed session with prayer at 11:20 a.m.



MUSIC AND WORSHIP

We have been so blessed having Rev. Ken McCullen with us in Pastor Bill's absence. Everything went so smoothly and with the Praise Singers back from summer hiatus, along with the Praise Band and Alex Danson as Director/Pianist. We are really back in the "swing" of things!

We are also blessed to have Alex Danson with us and if you are enjoying his music as much as the Praise Singers and Praise Band, we hope that after service, you will let Alex know how much you appreciate him. Also sometimes, just stay and listen to the Postlude.

Choir practice is now starting at 1:00 PM on Thursdays and on the Thursday of the 5:59 dinner it will start at 4:30 PM.

We are hoping that more of you will join with us. Sometimes we only have a quartet and we definitely NEED YOU!! We will soon be starting Thanksgiving music and looking forward to Christmas music. Come join us in worshiping God together in music.

Women's Bible study started in September, led by Joyce Johnson. We are looking forward to another exciting study.

Geri Bintliff Elder, Worship and Music



November 4th will soon be here and we have both the privilege and responsibility of voting our conscience.

There is nothing in either the U.S. Bill of Rights nor in the U.S. Constitution that speaks of the Separation of Church and State. We have people today on the right and the left who want the Church and Christians to be silent and to stay out of the political process and our political right and responsibilities. The whole concept of the Separation of Church and State implies that the State (Federal, State, and Local Governments) will have **nothing** to say about, nor will it interfere with, the church (any recognized religious body) and what it believes. But, also implied is that the Church (any recognized religious body) has the right to speak to the politics of our nation when it comes to ethical and moral concerns. The Church, I believe, is not to take partisan politics and urge votes for a particular party or person; but not all agree with me.

As we approach November you and I will hear and read via phone calls, newspapers, magazines, grocery store pulp news, emails, and blogs, all sorts of things about McCain and Palin and about Obama and Biden. What I urge all of us to do is to *verify* what we read and/or hear. Running rampant are all sorts of half-truths and lies about all four of the candidates. As Christians it is our responsibility not to pass on half-truths and/or lies; as Christians it is our duty to *verify* what we hear and say about any of the four

candidates. You can go to **snopes.com** to **verify** statements you read and/or suspect. I do that all the time.

Without a doubt, this election in November is extremely critical in the life of our beloved nation; it will be either a run-away or so very close that every vote counts despite what some might try to tell us. So, **VOTE!** Either in person or by absentee ballot or use the "early bird" balloting often available in some of the shopping malls. But **VOTE!**

As Christians, and as Presbyterians, it is our responsibility and privilege to vote remembering, "God *alone is the Lord of the conscience.*" No other!

Pastor Bill

TOP 10 PREDICTIONS NO MATTER WHO WINS THE ELECTION

- 1. The Bible will still have all the answers.
- 2. Prayer will still work.
- 3. The Holy Spirit will still move.
- 4. God will inhabit the praises of His people.
- 5. There will still be God-anointed teaching and healing.
- 6. There will still be singing of praise to God.
- 7. God will still pour out blessings upon His people.
- 8. There will still be room at the Cross.
- 9. Jesus will still love you.
- 10. Jesus will still save the lost.

Isn't it Great to Know Who is Really in Control?!!!



PRAYER COMMITMENT

Every single one of us can do this! To commit some time every week or day, praying for PSPC and God's guidance in the future. How much time? That's between you and God. But, prayer does make a difference! To sign up on the Prayer Calendar, call Jan Perrier at 346-7790 or call the church office, 320-2769 and give day and time.

PERU MISSION FUNDRAISER Magnolia Presbyterian Church October 5th—5:00 pm

A benefit concert by internationally acclaimed singer **David LaMotte**, will highlight an October 5th fundraiser at Magnolia Presbyterian Church, 7200 Magnolia Ave., Riverside. The fundraiser will benefit Magnolia Presbyterian Church's Peru Mission effort, being done in partnership with the NEWMA/AMEN Mission based in Lima, Peru. Proceeds will provide youth scholarship and project money.

The evening will begin with a special spaghetti dinner at 5:00 PM (cost is \$8.00 per adult/\$6.00 per child 3-12). Dinner will be followed by a 6:00 PM concert in the Sanctuary featuring gifted singer David LaMotte. A benefit offering will be taken during the concert. For reservations to this special event or for more information, please call (951) 684-7200. Childcare will be available



OUT OF CHAOS, HOPE.

Dear Friends,

Thank you for your gift of \$100.00 for USA Disasters and Emergencies. Without your gift and thousands of others just like it, there would be no National Response Team and no way to support the ongoing work of the presbyteries' recovery efforts following the devastating storms of 2008.

This has been unprecedented year for storms across the United States. 1,258 tornadoes and at least 110 deaths were reported as of June 6. They have struck everywhere from western Texas to the east coast. Flooding along many rivers in the Midwest overtopped levees, even some of those raised and strengthened after the 1993 flooding. Your gifts make it possible for presbyteries to organize the months and years of work ahead for all those affected in the nine presbyteries in six states.

The church has issued an appeal to help fund the recovery efforts (DR000162). I invite you to see the progress of recovery by going to the PDA website at www.pcusa.org/pda. As information becomes available, we will share reports from the response and stories of hope from those working directly with survivors.

The United States is not alone in its recovery efforts. Response to recent disasters in China (DR000138) and Myanmar (D000145) continue. These, along with ongoing responses in places like Malawi and Sudan, remind us that the Church has opportunities around the world to help rebuild hope in the name of Christ.

In the words of the Psalmist, "Therefore we will not fear, though the earth should change...though it's waters roar and foam...The Lord of hosts is with us; The God of Jacob is our refuge." And even as God is with us, the loving arms of the Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.) embrace those who survive with a commitment to the long-term recovery of communities affected by these events. Your gift is a witness to the affirmation that in all things, God will provide.

Grace and Peace

John A. Robinson Jr.

John A. Robinson Jr.

Associate for National Disaster Response



Pastor Bill,

Thank you for your lovely letter of sympathy for our mother, Leona Barbour. You are most thoughtful and we do appreciate your concern and caring.

Please also give the Deacons our "Thank you" for their thoughtful and caring sympathy card.

In Christ, Jim and Sonja Barbour

PSPC SHOPPING BAGS AVAILABLE

As most of us know, the shopping bags are here with our PSPC Logo for a \$5.00 donation for the larger bag and \$3.00 for the small one! Take advantage of this to publicize our church and to treat the environment well. Pastor Bill & Joyce use their bags every time they *remember* to take them out of the car!

(Sometimes Joyce sends Bill out to the car to retrieve the bags when they forgot them in the first place!)

In fact, more than once a cashier or a bagger has asked about the church because of the shopping bags!

But, these bags help and some grocery stores give credit for using them rather than their plastic or paper bags!! And, as many of us are aware, some stores in Palm Springs and in the valley are no longer using plastic bags; so bring your own with Palm Springs Presbyterian Church emblazoned on them!



Sunday, November 9th, immediately following worship, will be our much anticipated and enjoyed "Welcome Back Bar-B-Q" and "Bring-a-Friend Sunday" hosted, planned, and put-together by Elder Harvey Stephens, friends and our Congregational Life Committee of Session...with the help of many. Along with lots of good eats, refreshments, desserts and, most important, wonderful fellowship, there will be drawings for 50/50 and a door prize.

Plan on participating: plan on bringing a friend without a church home, to worship that morning; plan on having a wonderful Sunday morning; plan on helping PSPC move ahead in mission; plan on going home saying, "That was great! Let's do it again, soon!"



Dear Friends,

Jackie called and asked us to write a note for the newsletter. So greetings, from Brentwood, CA.

We are almost settled in our apartment. Eskaton is a senior residence. There is a section for Alzheimer's, a section for assisted living and also a section for independent living, which is where we are.

We have 3 meals a day (Ila doesn't have to cook anymore and also they take care of her special diet and that is really important.)

The staff is wonderful and very helpful and our son is just 5 minutes away and keeps close tabs on us. 8

We haven't found a local church yet but we do keep track of what's going on through the newsletter. We do miss the church and people there and wish God's richest blessing on all of you. We are doing fine and the welcome mat is out for visitors, especially. So call us or come and visit. We would love very much to see you.

Love and God bless you, Harry & Ila



Women's Bible Study on the Gospel According to Luke lead by Elder Joyce Johnson 9:30 am to 11:00 am on Tuesdays

Joyce Johnson, our Pastor's wife, has begun the Women's Bible Study meeting on Tuesday mornings from 9:30 am to 11:00 am in the Fellowship Hall of the church. This year's study on the Gospel According to Luke began on Tuesday, Sept. 23rd, but if you missed the beginning, come anyway—each session basically stands on its own.

A great opportunity to study a book written by one of Jesus' disciples (who also wrote the Acts of the Apostles) and see its relation to our lives today.

Believe it or not, decaf coffee and/or tea and/or water will be made available, thanks to Pastor Bill!?! Anyone for cookies or brownies or ???



Check out our Website ARE YOU LOOKING?

As you may know, we now have a website and you can visit it at

palmspringspresbyterian.com

This website is kept up-to-date weekly by Mario Janesin in our Presbytery office in San Bernardino. We keep adding to it and it is Session's and Pastor Bill's desire that it will keep all interested, and up-to-date on the comings and goings at Palm Springs Presbyterian Church. Potentially, it is a help

to anyone *new or visiting* the Palm Springs area and is looking for a Presbyterian Church in which to worship and participate.

And, we have had visitors comment that they looked us up on the website. Wonderful! Any comments or suggestions are welcome.

So, LOOK IT UP! Tell us what you think. REMEMBER: Our email address is: pspresby@verizon.net Please USE it.



The Men's Bible Study, under the insightful and dedicated leadership of Allen Perrier, continues on Wednesday mornings at the church in the Lounge, meeting at 7:00 am with a study of I John. This is a great way for men to gather together in the middle of the week to renew our spiritual batteries as we study the Bible. Then at 8:00 am, for those who wish, we go to breakfast and continue our fellowship. All men of the church and any other men are welcome. Just show up on Wednesday mornings about 7:00 am. BYOB (Bring Your Own Bible) and GTBT (Go To Breakfast Together

A CONTINUING Need: The Well in the Desert Food & Clothing Needed

The Well in the Desert, one of our Mission outreaches, continues to need food. This is so evident as more and more people are homeless or nearly so, as people loose jobs and children are hungry. Food is always needed. So, please, as you come to worship on Sundays bring canned or boxed food supplies or carefully used clothing for those in need. They are usually picked up first thing Monday morning. Thank you.

PLEASE FEEL FREE: to call our Interim Pastor, Dr. Bill Johnson, anytime you have an emergency (like going to the hospital) or with questions, concerns,

Home phone-(760) 345-2993 E-mail-drwnj57@aol.com Cell phone-(818) 314-5104

ideas, etc.

DEACON'S CORNER

From Donna McCullen's Kitchen

FIVE-MINUTE GAZPACHO

Ingredients:

- 1 can (28 ounces) diced tomatoes w/basil, oregano, w/liquid, chilled
- 1 large cucumber, peeled and cut into large pieces

2 tbs. Olive oil

1 tbs. Wine vinegar

Place tomatoes with liquid and the cucumber, olive oil, and vinegar in a food processor and process in short pulses until the mixture is soup like in consistency, smooth with a few chunks, 15 or 20 seconds. Or puree in batches in a blender, chill and serve.

After it is ready, add some celery, chopped small, and have at times, added chopped red pepper. I also serve croutons and sour cream on the side. I suggest only about a tablespoon of sour cream on top. Serves 6 to 8 as a starter.





Fae Custer	4
Winnie DeVries	10
Fred Metz	20
Charles Walker	23

The Deadline for the Sonshine is Oct. 23rd

Please send articles to my home by Fax: 329-8084 or e-mail:

maggie1952@roadrunner.com







Palm Springs Presbyterian Church P.O. Box 582 Palm Springs, CA 92263 (760) 320-2769

OUR PURPOSE

The purpose of the Palm Springs
Presbyterian Church is to proclaim the Good
News of God by reaching out to
others and inviting them into a new
relationship with Jesus Christ. We commit
ourselves, therefore, to be a center for
spiritual growth and friendship, where the
teachings of Jesus Christ are faithfully
received and God's grace is celebrated
joyfully with Christian friends!

Interim Pastor: Dr. Bill Johnson

<u>Pastor Emeritus:</u> Dr. Harry Summers

Parish Associate Dr. Ken McCullen

Music Director: Alex Danson

Church Secretary:
Jackie Morgan

Sonshine Editor: Margaret Pace



If you have received this issue of the SONSHINE in error or wish to be removed from our mailing list, please fill in your name and address below and send it back to us. Thank you.